
MINUTES 
 
Montevallo City Council Work Session 
January 28, 2013  
5:30 p.m. at City Hall 

 
Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, Council Member Sharon 
Gilbert, Council Member Don Hughes, and Council Member Dee Woodham were in attendance. 
Mayor Hollie Cost was absent. 
 
Mayor Pro Tempore, Council Member Woodham, called the work session to order at 5:30 p.m. 
She informed the council Mayor Cost is out with a sinus infection. She then invited UM Art 
Professor, Collin Williams, to present his report. 
 
Mr. Williams provided an update on his classes activities at the recycling center since last 
summer. He explained the next phase of their art project will be funded by the UM Green Fund 
and will include the completion of the mural on the recycling warehouse and the creation of a 
natural plant and sculpture garden toward the front of the center. He said this opportunity has 
been a tremendous learning experience for his students. 
 
Council Member Hughes asked for an update on our landscaping project at the center.  Herschel 
Hale reported they have been waiting to see UM’s plans before they install the plants.  He said 
they want the artwork to remain visible from the road.    Council Member Hughes added it is 
important to maintain visibility for safety reasons, as well.  
 
Council Member Woodham asked if the new class helped develop the plan.  Mr. Williams 
explained that this phase of the project was designed in coordination with his class and builds on 
the work performed by his previous class.  Council Member Woodham said their work is 
incredible and thanked them for their efforts. 
 
Mr. Williams explained there are really three phases to this project.  He said the total project may 
not be complete until next year, but he is pushing to have everything done by the end of this 
coming summer.   
 
A representative of MHS updated the council regarding the ball fields. He explained their 
volunteers want to erect a new fence around the girls’ softball field, similar to the one they built 
previously on the other field, and create a batting / pitching cage for the boys.  
 

1 
 



 
 
 
 
  

2 
 



He explained the wall will be painted like the existing wall.  
 
David Belk said this will be a great improvement. He said Boatwright will also be involved to 
support the project and there will be no cost to the city.  They just need our permission.  
 
Council Member Nix said the Park and Recreation Board will be in support of this project.  
 
Mr. Belk mentioned the work which has been done on the restrooms at the field.  He said the 
volunteers helped to paint the buildings and the interiors were updated working with UM.   
 
Council Member Hughes asked about the drainage problem at the park building. Council 
Member Nix said they have looked at the problem with engineers from Shelby County and they 
don’t think our improvements to the recreation center will cause additional problems.  Mr. Belk 
noted that the ditch at the park will be addressed as we perform the work on the patio.  He said 
we’ve had too much rain lately to make any progress on that project.  
 
Council Member Woodham said we appreciate the proposal for the improvements to the field 
and will take up the issue tonight during the regular session. 
 
David Belk informed the council that the trees which he needs permission to have cut are at the 
city cemetery.  He said the work which needs to be done is beyond our in-house capabilities and 
that we need them to be taken down professionally.  The cost is $1,500 to remove the trees and 
grind the stumps. He also pointed out the need to replace the track on the bobcat. He said the tree 
removal is in his streets budget. 
 
Council Member Hughes questioned whether the tree removal should more appropriately be 
taken from the cemetery budget.  
 
Mr. Belk said the bobcat repair is also budgeted.  He said tracks cost more but last longer than 
tires.  He said they are far more cost effective. Once again, Council Member Hughes suggested 
this cost should be allocated among the various departments which benefit from the use of the 
bobcat – not just from the recycling budget.   
 
Mr. Belk discussed his request for the purchase of a new bucket truck to replace our old bucket 
truck which is dangerous and out of service. He said he obtained a number of quotes and found a 
used, 1999 truck with 75,200 miles for $12,000.  He said this truck will help them trim trees and 
do everything they need.  He said they will still need to rent a boom to replace the ball field 
lights. Since this truck will be used for leaf & limb purposes, he recommended paying for this –
purchase out of our accumulated reserves in our Sanitation Account.  
 
Council Member Woodham questioned whether or not it made sense to buy the truck versus 
renting as we do now.  
 
Mr. Belk explained, as an example, we changed 13 traffic lights in January. He said we can use 
the truck for many other things that can save us money too.  
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Council Member Hughes said her has a problem paying for this out of leaf & limb, particularly 
this this request was never presented to his committee.  
 
Mr. Belk said this request is intended to open up the discussion.  
 
Council Member Hughes reiterated that it should have come before his committee.  The 
Committee needs to discuss this before any action is taken. 
 
Council Member Woodham said the Street Committee can look at this.  She said we also need to 
examine the request from a financial standpoint.  Until; then, we will hold off on this issue.  
     
 
Montevallo City Council Meeting 
January 28, 2013  
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 

 
 
Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, Council Member Sharon 
Gilbert, Council Member Don Hughes, and Council Member Dee Woodham were in attendance. 
Mayor Hollie Cost was absent. 
 
Meeting Call to Order – Mayor Pro Tempore, Council Member Woodham, called the meeting 
to order at 6:00 p.m.  
 
Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – Council Member Hughes made a motion to 
approve the Minutes from January 28, 2013 as corrected. Council Member Gilbert seconded.  
ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
 
Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council –  Franklin Bell of 341 Samford St 
addressed the council regarding a utility building situated on a property next to the Middle 
School.  He asked if we had an ordinance which would prohibit the placement of the structure at 
that location.  Council Member Woodham explained that we do have requirements and that we 
have been talking to the property owner about that issue. She said our zoning staff has looked 
into this and that she will check with them for an update and get back to him.  
 
Devon Silas at 305 Selma Rd. asked about the plans the school board has for changes to the 
Middle School. Council Member Woodham said we are aware of their intent to make 
improvements to the school but that they have not provided us yet with their final plans. She said 
these types of questions would be better addressed and answered by the Board of Education.  
    
Council Member Gilbert added that we have been referring these questions to the Board of 
Education. We have seen some of their preliminary plans, but nothing set in stone.  
 
Council Member Woodham informed everyone that the Board of Education meets on February 
21st at 6 p.m. in Columbiana.  She suggested that anyone interested in addressing the Board 
contact our representative, Jimmy Bice, to get on the agenda.  
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Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 
 
Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement) – Discussed 
earlier.   
 
Chief Littleton provided the following report: 
 

Council Meeting February 11, 2013 
 
January Stats: 
Calls for service: 550 
Criminal Cases: 52 
Non-Criminal Cases: 25 
Traffic Accidents: 17 
Traffic Citations: 77 
Misdemeanor Arrest: 17 
Investigations: 15 cases being worked / 4 closed 
We are investigating several cases of criminal mischief (graffiti) to buildings around town 
Recognize Officer Thomas and Officer Mitchell Lieutenant Alexander for solving a theft of 
property case involving two stolen mini bikes from Tractor Supply. 
Lieutenant Alexander will be speaking to a group at the Alabama Power Complex February 20th 
in reference to gun safety. 
ALEEAA Explorer competition will be held at the University of Montevallo campus February 
23, 2013. There will be explorer groups from Alabama, Georgia, Florida and Louisiana.  
We are continuing to have increased presence in the schools 
We are staying busy and everyone is doing a good job 
 
 
Council Member Hughes asked the Chief to modify the format of the report so it will be easier to 
read.  
 
Chief Reid reported that the Fire Department has received its new cab and chassis.  The body 
goes to the paint shop Monday.  It should be ready in a few days.  He said they are taking their 
time rebuilding the truck. The Chief also reported that they received a call on Friday regarding 
their grant request.  He said they’ve never received a call like this before and that this may be a 
good sign.  He said they are still running around the same number of calls – 72 in January.  As 
such, they are staying very busy.  
 
The City Clerk updated the Council on Mike Terry’s condition.  
 
Council Member Nix reported a problem with Graffiti on the bridge. David Belk said they are 
working on that.   
 
Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 
Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier.   
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Council Member Hughes said he had no report.  
  
Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & recreation, Golf Course, 
Youth Athletics, Trails, Historical Commission, Planning &Zoning, Annexations) – Discussed 
earlier.   
 
Council Member Nix reminded the council that the Senior Soup & Bingo party will be February 
23rd at 11:30 a.m. , just after the Arbor Day event.  
 
David Belk noted they had to hold off doing the work on the Recreation Center patio until after 
Arbor Day. 
 
Herschel Hale said the water coming off the two park buildings is minimal.  He said most of the 
water is coming from the fields themselves.  
 
Council Member Nix said he is still working to address issues at the Golf Course. Council 
Member Woodham said the Mayor will set up a meeting with the Golf Board to discuss our 
concerns.  
 
Council Member Hughes said he has been reviewing all of the past minutes of the Golf Board.  
He said he wants to help support their efforts and help them become more financially stable. The 
council asked that the Mayor include Council Members Nix and Woodham, Mitchell Spears and 
Ed Davis in that meeting.  
 
David Belk said that registration for youth athletics is over but that they had very good turnout.   
 
Council Member Nix reported that the Historical Commission is still waiting hear if our 
designation for downtown is approved.  
 
Council Member Nix also reported that the Planning Commission will meet in a Work Session 
this Thursday to discuss the Subdivision Regulations and the proposed Rental Property Code.  
 
Mr. Belk said the Park Board received a request from the Boy Scouts to upgrade their lighting 
and water heater at the Boy Scout Hut.  He said the cost was less than $500 and he was 
instructed by the Mayor to take care of it.  
  
Council Member Hughes asked if we intend to rent that building.  Council Member Nix said we 
do not; the building is not ADA compliant.  
 
Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 
Sister City Commission, Artwalk, Middle School Grant) – 
 
Allie Williams present the following library report:  
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She said they are holding off on replacing the cameras until they talk to Shelby County. She said 
they are also still looking into the cost of cleaning the carpets.  They may have that included in 
the janitorial services we are considering. Also, they are preparing for another book sale 
fundraiser.  She said they are accepting books, dvds, cds, etc. The website received 1430 hits 
since 1/28.  She also noted that the book club is a huge success.  
 
Council Member Woodham reminded everyone to tour the art gallery where sculptures by Andy 
Cummings are on exhibit.  
 
Council Member Hughes asked if there was any talk about using space at the library for a city 
museum.  Ms. Williams said she had not heard about that. Council Member Hughes said he 
thought there would be lots of people in the city which may have items of historical relevance 
which they would donate to a city museum. Ms. Williams noted that the biggest limiting factor at 
the library would be space for storage and display. Council Member Hughes suggested this 
might be something the Historical Commission should consider.  
  
Council Member Gilbert presented the following report:  
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Council Member Woodham said she hoped the School Board would provide us all with more 
definite information on this project as soon as possible.  
 
Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber) –  
 
Council Member Woodham distributed and reviewed the following Financial Summaries:  
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Council Member Woodham pointed out that our sales tax revenues for January were actually 
around $5,000 lower than they were for the same period last year.  
 
At the Finance Meeting, Council Member Woodham noted the Committee discussed the Arts 
Council proposal.  The Committee also discussed refinancing the City & MDCD loan.  Debby 
Raymond said the permanent loan goes into force on April 12th. Council Member Woodham said 
the Committee also discussed the Golf Course. 
 
Council Member Woodham reviewed the quarterly reports as detailed above.   
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Council Member Woodham reminded the Council that our Strategic Planning Meeting is 
scheduled for March 1st.  She said that will be a good time to discuss capital needs.  
 
Council Member Hughes asked if the Water Board is going to give us $20,000 towards our 
$100,000 CDBG Grant match. Council Nix said they will.  In addition, they will do some of the 
work replacing the lines.   
 
Council Member Woodham noted the progress on the Promenade project.  Council Member Nix 
asked about the improvements at the intersection of Island St. Council member Woodham 
explained that is designed to improve pedestrian safety.  Mr. Belk said they will have similar 
crossings at Main Street, as well.  
 
Council Member Woodham presented the Chamber report:  
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Council Member Hughes made a motion to approve the payment of the bills.  Council Member 
Nix seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
  
Consent Agenda: NONE 
 
New Business: 
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Recycling Center UM Student Proposal – Discussed earlier. Council Member Hughes made a 
motion to approve the plan as presented.  Council Member Gilbert seconded.  ALL AYES . . . 
MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Drawing for Baseball Field  – Discussed earlier. Council Member Nix made a motion to approve 
the plan as presented.  Council Member Goldsmith seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION 
APPROVED.  
 
Shelby County Technology Assessment MOU – Council Member Woodham explained the 
proposal.  She said the support is greatly needed.  She said the Mayor is in support of this 
change.  The initial survey is at no cost. Council Member Hughes made a motion to authorize the 
Mayor to enter into an agreement with Shelby County to survey our IT needs. Council Member 
Nix seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
 

 
 
Shelby County IT Services Contract – Council Member Woodham explained this, as well.  She 
said it should prove more cost effective that what we are currently doing. Council Member Nix 
made a motion to authorize the Mayor to enter into an agreement with Shelby County to provide 
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our IT needs. Council Member Gilbert seconded.  As part of the discussion, Council Member 
Hughes pointed out that the County will be providing us with all of our IT related needs.  
Council Member Woodham noted that the first thing they will do is the assessment.  Then they 
will address the most critical needs first. Council Member Woodham then called for the vote.  
ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
 
Janitorial Service – Still being researched.  Held off to subsequent meeting.  
 
Bucket Truck Purchase  - As discussed earlier, Council Member Woodham said the Mayor will 
have the Sustainability and Finance Committees look into this request.  Council Member Hughes 
suggested we need further documentation and to determine where the money should come from.   
 
Tree Removal – Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the request to hire the tree 
service to remove trees at the cemetery for $1,500. Council Member Gilbert Seconded.  Council 
Member Hughes voted NO.  ALL OTHERS VOTED AYE . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
  
Bob Cat Repair (Tracks) – Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to purchase new tracks 
for the bobcat at a cost of $2,000 to be paid from the Recycling Center budget. Council Member 
Nix Seconded.  Council Member Hughes voted NO.  ALL OTHERS VOTED AYE . . . 
MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Old Business: 
 
Victory Building Purchase – Council Member Woodham said the Arts Council is still working to 
determine the economic impact this project may have on the city. This will be brought back for 
further discussion at a subsequent meeting.  
 
Steam Cleaning Library Carpets & Chairs – As discussed earlier, this is on hold.   
 
Approval of increased rental rates to cover cleaning fee for park rentals – David Belk asked the 
council to wait to a later meeting to discuss this request.  
 
LGS Telephone Franchising Agreement – Council Member Woodham said we are still looking 
at the best way to handle this.  Debby Raymond suggested River Tree can do this, as well.  
 
Mayor’s Administrative Appointment to Planning Commission – No update. 
 
Mayor’s Representative on Planning Commission - – No update. 
 
Emergency Policy – Chief Reid said this is still being finalized and that they expect additional 
input from the various departments at the next Department Head meeting.  
 
Residential Leased / Rental Property Code  - Council Member Nix said this will be discussed at 
the upcoming Planning Commission meeting. He noted we are also looking at ways to make 
certain all of the rental properties, including houses, are paying their business licenses.  
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Council Member Hughes pointed out that another problem is that some rental houses have more 
than 2 non-related tenants living in them.   
 
Council Member Woodham suggested it was good for us to be looking at all of this.   
 
Board Appointments - NONE 
 
Herschel Hale mentioned that a member of his Board, Brownye Gillespie, fell Saturday night and 
will need a hip replacement. 
  
Other Business 
 
Herschel Hale reported that everything is looking good for Arbor Day.  
 
Citizen Participation –  
 
Mr. Bell asked, in light of what Ms. Silas asked earlier, if city the has talked to the Board of  
Education about their plans for the Middle School. Council Member Woodham explained that  
the city has met with the Board of Education to inform them about our grant project and to make  
certain that whatever they have planned for the Middle School will not conflict with our project.  
However, we are still waiting on them to provide us and our engineers with their final plans.  
 
There being no other business before the council, Council Member Nix made a motion to  
adjourn.  Council Member Hughes seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at 6:50  
p.m. 
 
Submitted by: 
 
 
 
Herman Lehman 
City Clerk 
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